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T H E  C O U N C I L


REPORT OF THE LEGAL AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS DIVISION


RICHARD M. WEINBERG, DIRECTOR AND GENERAL COUNSEL

COMMITTEE ON STATE AND FEDERAL LEGISLATION
PRECONSIDERED MAYOR'S MESSAGE

By: Mayor

S. 5547

By: Rules

TITLE:




AN ACT to amend the general city law, in relation to the lower Manhattan energy program; to amend the real property tax law in relation to a tax abatement for certain commercial properties in cities having a population of one million or more; and to amend the administrative code of the city of New York in relation to the commercial rent or occupancy tax imposed on certain tenants of taxable premises located in lower Manhattan

BACKGROUND:

The Commercial Revitalization Program for lower Manhattan and other designated areas of the City was first implemented in 1995.  According to the Mayor’s Memorandum in support, the program provides tax incentives for commercial leases through reductions in real estate taxes included in rent, and exemptions from commercial rent taxes.  The program also provides energy cost subsidies to eligible energy users.  The real estate tax abatement, commercial rent tax relief and energy benefits are due to sunset on June 17, 2001.  The proposed legislation would extend the eligibility periods until March 31, 2004, and exclude the World Trade Center from the extension of the program.

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS
Sections 1, 2 and 3 of this proposed legislation relate to the Lower Manhattan Energy Program.  Section 1 would exclude the World Trade Center from the definition of “Eligible Building” and sections 2 and 3 would extend the application and approval deadline for the program through March 31, 2004.

 Sections 4 through 8 of the bill relate to the tax abatements for commercial properties pursuant to which the program provides real estate tax abatements of up to $2.50 per square foot for qualifying expenditures made by tenants to eligible buildings.  The proposed legislation extends the eligibility period for these benefits until March 31, 2004.  In addition, the proposal provides that even if the World Trade Center were to cease being owned by a “governmental agency,” it would be specifically excluded from the definition of “eligible building”, thus making it ineligible for the tax abatements.  The proposed legislation also provides a deadline of September 30, 2004 to make qualifying expenditures to common areas of eligible buildings for those tenants whose leases commence on or after April 1, 2001.

Sections 9 and 10 of the proposed legislation relate to the special reductions the program provides from the Commercial Rent Tax (CRT).  According to the Mayor’s Memorandum in Support, the eligibility period for this benefit is currently linked to the property tax abatement eligibility period.  The proposed law extends the benefit period for the CRT benefits for three years.  The proposed legislation  excludes the World Trade Center from the definition of  “eligible government-owned building,” thus ensuring that the World Trade Center would not be eligible for a CRT special reduction, whether or not it continues to be owned by a governmental agency. 

FISCAL IMPLICATIONS:

See Council Finance Division fiscal impact statement.
EFFECTIVE DATE:

The proposed legislation would take effect immediately, but be deemed to have been in full force and effect as of June 17, 2001.
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